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EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES – Approved 12/13/07
November 15, 2007
University Hall, Room 277
Members Present:  Alfano, Basta, Dungey, Hellenbrand, Macune, Matos (Chair), Phillips, Spector, Stepanek, Swerkes, Wolfbauer (Recording Secretary), Zvi

Guests:   Maria Elena de Bellard, Shane Frehlich, Randy Harris, Penny Jennings, Shannon Morgan, Maureen Rubin
President Matos called the meeting to order at 1:09 p.m. 
1.
Approval of Minutes

MSP to approve the minutes of October 18, 2007 as distributed.
2.
Announcements
a.
Registration forms for the Faculty Retreat were distributed to the members of the Executive Committee; they are due to the Senate Office on December 7.
b.
Spector announced that the university learning theme for 2008-09 will be “Your Voice Counts.”
3.
Policy Items – Educational Policies Committee

Shannon Morgan, Chair

Action Item – 2.00 GPA Probationary Students Policy

The proposed policy requiring a probationary student to earn a 2.0 GPA or higher every semester to avoid disqualification was discussed.  The Educational Policies Committee revised the format of the policy in response to feedback from the Senate meeting of October 25, 2007; however, it was still difficult to follow and suggestions for changes were made.


The Executive Committee suggested revisions to the terminology, the headings, and the presentation of the policy statement.  They also recommended additional language requiring probationary students to see an advisor, and to develop a contract governing their future at the University. 

MSP to send the policy back to EPC so they can clarify the language, eliminate loop-holes, and provide directions or strategies enabling students to meet graduation requirements.

Action Item – Reinstatement after the Third Disqualification Policy

The proposed policy would allow a student who has been disqualified three times to reapply for admission to the university under certain circumstances after an absence of five years or more.  The student would have to provide evidence of skills or achievements acquired during the five year absence that would support a successful return to the University.


MSP to send the policy back to EPC to provide clarification and consistency in language and to make some editorial changes.
4.
Policy Item – Educational Equity Committee

Shane Frehlich, Chair, and Maria Elena de Bellard 

Action Item – Timely Adoption of Textbooks/Instructional Materials for Accessibility Policy

Frehlich explained that the only change to the policy since the first reading at the Senate meeting on October 25, 2007 was the addition of item #4 under the procedures section.  Item #4 recommends that when possible, the bookstore should inform faculty about textbooks/instructional materials that are in compliance with ADA standards.  A few other minor editorial changes were suggested.

MSP to send the policy to the Senate with a do-pass recommendation.
5.
Policy Submission Template

Link to attachment:  Policy Submission Template

Spector and Wolfbauer presented a policy submission template to the Executive Committee for their review.   The template aims to provide consistency in formatting and styling to Senate standing committees for submitting policy statements to the Senate for review.  The Executive Committee suggested changes to the template and requested that it be shared with the Standing Committees chairs and executive secretaries for feedback; it will also be posted on the Faculty Senate website as a recommended tool for forwarding policy submissions. 
6.
Section 604 – Professional Responsibility

Attachments:  Section 604; Professional Ethics Statement; Freedom and Responsibility Statement

In Section 604 of the Blue Book (the Administrative Manual on Academic Policies and Procedures), the current statement on professional responsibility refers to a policy approved by the Statewide Academic Senate on January 14, 1971.  PP&R, as part of their review of Section 600, asked whether Section 604 needed to be updated to bring it in line with more recent statements adopted by the American Association of University Professors (see attachments).  It was decided that a joint subcommittee of PP&R and the Executive Committee be formed to review and determine whether the statement needs to be revised. Phillips, Stepanek and Macune volunteered to represent the Executive Committee on this subcommittee.
7.
Review of Standing Committee Minutes

Graduate Studies (9/18 – No policies)


Library (10/3 – No policies)


Research and Grants (5/11, 9/14 – No policies; The Research Fellows Program was briefly discussed.)


Personnel Planning and Review (10/3, 10/17 – No policies)
8.
Provost’s Report – Provost Harry Hellenbrand


Hellenbrand reported the following:

1. Some campuses will have mid year cuts.

2. We were 4.7 percent above our enrollment target this Fall so we should be in good financial shape for the year.

3. The CSU has submitted its 2008-2009 fiscal year budget proposal request to the state.  It requests $322 million which includes $72 million to buyout a 10 percent student fee increase, $30 million for academic transformation (technology), and $150 million to make sure the compact and bargaining contracts get honored.  The proposal also requests dollars for more tenure-track positions, money for library inflation adjustments and enrollment growth, etc.
4. The doctoral programs in Education, Audiology and Physical Therapy are very much needed; however, they are terribly expensive to operate since we need to partner with UC campuses.  Offering these advanced degrees independently would represent a significant savings.
9.
Visit from Vice President Randy Harris, Administration and Finance Division

The new Vice President for Administration and Finance, Randy Harris, attended the meeting to continue an update on various campus projects.   Some of the projects currently in the works include the Performing Arts Center, Science 5, the G3 parking structure, the Fuel Cell Project, Matador Drive, and student housing.  

The Executive Committee expressed their concern about faculty not being made aware of building projects and not having the opportunity to provide input.  It appears that the Campus Environment Planning Board no longer meets.


Hellenbrand offered the University Planning Budget Group as a venue for faculty input and discussion.  MSP that a representative from Administration and Finance provide an update to the Senate on facilities projects once per semester.
10.
Statewide Senate Report – Steven Stepanek, Statewide Senator


Link to written report:  http://www.csun.edu/senate/reports/SAS Report 11-15-07.doc


Stepanek pointed out two resolutions currently under consideration: higher fees for professional graduate business programs and a reexamination of policies governing drops/withdrawals/incompletes/repeats.   Several campuses have filed grievances to bar the administration from using on-line student evaluations.  Also, workload is still a primary concern.

A task force report has been given to the Chancellor to suggest policy revisions on drops/withdrawals/incompletes/repeats and he is waiting for input from the faculty before a decision is made.  The Statewide Academic Senate’s resolution supports certain aspects of the report but does not support counting withdrawals or repeats occurring prior to transfer from community colleges.   The Executive Committee felt it would be productive to support the task force recommendations as a set of guidelines but allow campuses to preserve autonomy on implementation.
11.
Other Business

A request to jointly sponsor a faculty development workshop was discussed; the Senate Executive Committee members did not think it was a good precedent to set since faculty development is not really part of faculty governance.
12.
Set Agenda for Senate Meeting of November 29, 2007

The Executive Committee decided to cancel the November 29th Senate Meeting because the agenda would be light and attendance is typically low at the end of the year.
Meeting adjourned at 4:55 p.m.
Submitted by:
Heidi Wolfbauer, Recording Secretary
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